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MONTH LY BR IEFI NG: 

Town Board Reports

Bradford Bridge
COMMUNITY NEWS for NEIGHBORS by NEIGHBORS

The

(Continued on page 12)

➔ NEW FEATURE! CHECK OUT:  
“Community Resources” on page 20.  

Food, energy, and healthcare resources.

(Continued on page 4)

[Editor’s Note: “CIP” which stands 
for Capital Improvement Program is 
mentioned several times in this month’s 
briefing.]

SELECT BOARD
Building Permits At the August 28th 
meeting the Board and Walter Royal, 
Building Inspector, agreed that permits 
in process will be available to the Board 
on Mondays for review before their 
meeting. If the Board has no questions, 
the permits will be signed by the Board 
and passed back to Walter to contact the 
permittee. If there are questions, Walter 
will appear at the next Board meeting to 
discuss. At the September 11th meeting 
the Board signed 2 permits. Selectwom-
en Beth Downs asked why demolition 
at the Sunshine Farm barn happened 
before the permit was signed. Walter 
explained that while the building was 
being emptied, previous structural dam-
age, of which the owners were unaware, 
caused the barn to collapse. The Board 
would like citizens to know that 
planning is necessary before buildings 
are built or changed. As of August 
28, 2023, they are signing all building 
permits and that permits are not valid 
until signed.

Tractor Repairs The Board approved a 
motion to take $3,028.38 from the 2015 
Town Equipment Repair and Purchase 
Expendable Trust Fund for the repair of 
the transfer station tractor. 

Community Power Jenny Howley, 
Bradford Energy Committee member, 
reported that the committee has investi-
gated two community power providers 
and has chosen the Community Power 

Town Hall Update 
I had hoped to be sharing the date for 
a Town Hall re-opening celebration 
in this month’s update. Unfortunately, 
we’re not there yet though the project 
does continue to move forward.

The majority of the site work has been 
completed. The concrete for the acces-
sible ramp and main entrance stairs was 
poured. The finishing touches of the 
main entrance porch are nearly com-
plete. Jason Allen, Merrimack County 
Customs, is fabricating the railings for 
the ramp and stairs and donating them 
to the project. Thank you, Jason!

The Bradford Community Gardeners 
have met onsite a couple of times and 
begun work on landscaping. They have 
decorated the front of the building 
(at the base of the flagpole) with two 
barrels bursting with fall plantings. The 
barrels will be relocated closer to the 
building once construction is complete. 
The Gardeners have also begun long 
overdue maintenance on the two small 
shrub gardens in front of Town Hall.

Getting permanent power to the build-
ing remains our biggest challenge. A 
new pole to carry three-phase electricity 
to the building has been set. A last-min-
ute change had to be made to one of the 
electric panels, which readied us for the 
new transformer. Eversource has been 
elusive in sharing the delivery date of 
the transformer. The work to run phone 
lines to the building has been scheduled 
with TDS.

Recognition Ceremony
At the 30th Annual Fire Service & 
Emergency Medical Services Awards 
and Recognition Ceremony in Septem-
ber three of our firefighters received 
recognitions.

Chief Bryan Nowell received an EMS 
Unit Citation for saving a life. (Unit 
Citation is presented to all members of 
a company or group, operating together, 
who perform meritorious services at the 
scene of an emergency incident.)

Brian Rondeau received a Fire Service 
Unit Citation and a Class III Medal of 
Valor for a rescue from a burning build-
ing. (Class III Medal of Valor is pre-
sented to those who demonstrate heroic 
action in the line of duty.)

Steven Hansen received recognition 
for 40+ years of service as Forest Fire 
Warden.

Thank you gentlemen for your service 
and congratulations for a job well done!

Steve Hanson

Chief Bryan Nowell and Brian Rondeau
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Town offices are temporarily located at 
Bradford Area Community Center, 134 East 
Main St. P.O. Box 436. Bradford, NH 03221

Land Acknowledgement Statement – We are on the unceded land of Nd’akinna which has long 
served as a site of meeting for Abenaki people from Pagôntegok (Contoocook), O’quasskikonaquan 
(Newbury) and beyond for thousands of years. Nebizonbik (Bradford Springs) provided healing 
waters and people exchanged goods at the village site behind Lake Massasecum, calling this land 
home. The town of Bradford honors, recognizes, and respects these Abenaki, as the traditional 
stewards of the lands and waters on which we gather today. In that spirit, today we will begin by 
acknowledging that we are guests in this land. We need to respect and help protect the lands within 
our use and share of the bounty with our Abenaki partners today.

SELECTMEN’S OFFICE 
134 EAST MAIN STREET 
Phone: 603-938-5900 

Monday – Thursday: 8:30 AM – 4:30 PM 
(closed 12 Noon – 1 PM) 
Friday: 8:30 AM – Noon

TOWN CLERK/TAX COLLECTOR 
Phone: 603-938-2288 

Tuesday: 8 AM – 12 PM/ 1 PM – 4 PM  
Wednesday: 12 PM – 5 PM 

Thursday: 10 AM – 7 PM 
Friday through Monday: Closed

Town Offices
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From The Bridge

Welcome to Autumn and October! Thoughts and questions swirl in my mind 
as I look over another great edition. 

	 •  Why are maple leaves turning brown instead of red, orange and 		
	     yellow? Page 15

	 •  How many of Ellen’s scary books and movies can I handle? Page 9

	 •  The Bridge found its way into the hands of a young reader and 		
	     across the Canadian border to the Frontenac. Page 8

	 •  What inspires the angels that deliver 80 meals, 3 times a week to 		
	     area residents? Page 6

	 •  Bradford is so lucky to have a dedicated and celebrated Fire and   		
	     Rescue Department. Page 1

	 •  I’m looking forward to working with Jenny Howley on Bradford’s 		
	     Community Power plan. Page 11

	 •  What’s happening on West Main on all hallows eve? Page 10

	 •  As ever, I have immense Gratitude for all the businesses that 		
	     sponsor this little newspaper.

Now appearing on New Hampshire’s center stage: Deciduous trees! We have 
front row seats. Don’t miss the show!!

			   	

				    Kathleen Bigford, Editor 
				      And everyone at the Bradford Bridge

Here’s October’s haiku inspired by "Out and About", Page 20. 

	 tiny paddle prints

	 from sand to water

	 edge to edge
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Letters to  
Our Editor:

Dear Neighbors,
I set out my late grandfather’s saw hors-
es near my garage on 12 Church Street 
on Sunday, September 17th. When I 
returned home from work on the 18th 
they were gone. He used these to build 
houses throughout New Hampshire in 
the first half of the 20th Century, and 
they are important to our family. If you 
took them, thinking they were available, 
please return them and no questions 
will be asked.

Thank you for your help! 
		  Sincerely, 

Jill Pinard 
603-938-5157

To the person who owns the 
billboard between Rt 114 
and 103,
Would you please take the Bolduc sign 
down. He ran for senate last November 
and lost to Maggie Hassen. He cannot run 
against her for another 6 (now 5) years so 
to continue to promote him is puzzling. 
It’s been over a year since the election and 
the sign is still up. It’s bad enough that the 
2024 election signs are starting to pollute 
our eyes, brains, and roadways. Accord-
ing to the Concord Monitor [8/21/22] 
“Losers… are required to remove all their 
political signs from common land by the 
second Friday following the election . . . 
They can stay on private property forever 
as long as the owners don’t mind.” Clearly 
the owner in this case doesn’t mind. I 
appreciate that you like the guy, but out of 
consideration for everyone else who must 
be subjected to it, please take it down

Thank you. 
Sue McKevitt 
603-938-2401

Dear Editor, 
In late August, as my husband and I 
were putting our kayaks in the water, 
my feet came out from under me, and 
I did a faceplant on a rock. I knew im-
mediately there was a problem and 911 
was called. Within minutes, I was being 
assessed and treated by the Bradford 
Rescue Squad members Felicia Starr 
and Jimmy Raymond; the Police and 
Fire units were right behind. 

I want to acknowledge the professional, 
efficient, and caring service given to 
me, from the moment I sustained my 
injuries (broken nose and lacerations to 
my face/requiring stitches).  Every step 
of the way was seamless and uniform. 
I was transported by the New London 
ambulance (who were excellent) and 
taken to N.L. Hospital. I was wheeled 
right in and seen by the nurse and 
doctor. I had CT scans shortly thereafter 
and then stitches. I was discharged from 
NL Hospital, with a referral to DHMC. 
The entire process was streamlined and 
impressive.

It goes without saying, it took a ‘wake 
up’ call, to acknowledge the wealth of 
services here in Bradford and the sur-
rounding towns. They have provided my 
family security for so many years, and 
yet they fly under the radar (an insur-
ance I expected).

The Bradford Fire and Rescue Team 
work 24/7, to ensure safety for our home 
and family. I have made donations to 
many other local organizations, but 
not to Fire and Rescue. In the spirit of 
giving, I hope you put them on your list, 
for the ongoing advancements needed in 
technology and equipment. They have 
a limited budget, which they rely on for 
schooling and equipment to bring us the 
best insurance possible.

Thank you,  
Teresa & Michael Bryant

TRICK-OR-TREAT 
DOWNTOWN 10/31, 5-7:30PM

Readers of all ages enjoy the Bradford Bridge! 
Thanks to Katie Olohan for catching niece 
Charlie digging into the September edition.

All Ages

Attention Bradford Citizens
The Bradford Supervisors of the Check-
list will hold a public session on Friday, 
October 6th, between 7:00 pm and 7:30 
pm downstairs at the Bradford Area 
Community Center to make corrections 
to the checklist, change party affiliation,  
and accept new registrations. 

Please note that this is the last date to 
make changes to party affiliation before 
the Presidential Primary. New voters 
may continue to register to vote until 
election day, as permitted by law. 

To register to vote, you must be at least 
18 years of age, present a valid ID, and 
have proof of domicile and citizenship. 

Go to sos.nh.gov for more information 
about voting and registration.

Supervisors of the Checklist,  
Judy Marshall, Kristine Foss,  

Thomas Marshall
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Inside the building, the tin ceiling and crown molding on 
the first floor has been installed and will be painted soon.  
Acoustic tile have been installed in the office and work 
areas on the first floor. The painters are finishing up the 
final painting and touch up work. The wood floor in the 
front hall and historic front stairs have been refinished. The 
piping from which lights will hang over the stage has been 
installed.

Storm windows have been installed. The elevator and the 
lift from the second floor to the stage are installed and are 
awaiting permanent power to be tested. The well pump was 
tested, failed and subsequently replaced. This has allowed 
the plumbers to test their handiwork.

The final backfilling and spreading of gravel in the parking 
area will be completed in October. Final insulation of the 
attic will be done once all second-floor wiring and ceiling 
work is complete. And with luck, permanent power and 
phone lines will be run.

If you have any questions about the renovation, please 
reach out to the Selectmen’s Office (938-5900) or adminis-
trator@bradfordnh.org.

Karen Hambleton,  
Town Administrator

Town Hall Update  
(Continued from page 1)

ready to buy or sell?

CALL DEBBIE ROWE WALKER 
REAL ESTATE SALES ASSOCIATE

CELL: (603) 748-9147

Each Office Is Independently Owned and Operated. Office: (603)526-4020

guiding

you home.

What started out as a second job to earn extra  
income for my  family has turned into a friendship

that has changed my life.”– PCA worker for Carol

Help Needed – Personal Care Assistant (PCA)

Carol Conforti Adams   October 2023  1.5 col. x 3”:  4.5x$8= $36

Tuesdays, and Wednesdays evening per week to put me
in bed, and / or 1 Saturday or Sunday morning per month

I will train, I need someone dependable, confidential’
and has a sense of humor.

Carol Conforti-Adams
Please call 603-938-2562 or email confortiadams@gmail.com. 

WHAT DO YOU GET WHEN  
YOU DROP A PUMPKIN?

SQUASH.
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Fire & Rescue  
Department 
Update

Please Mail Payment to: 

Reflective Address Marker Order Form 

Features 
- Highly visible, day or night 
- Single sided reflective material 
- Fade resistant, lasts for years 
- Pre-drilled holes 

Order your reflective address 
marker today… 
It may help save your life or 
someone you love 

If we can’t FIND YOU  Name __________________________________ 

Phone # ________________________________ 

Address ________________________________ 

City, State, Zip ___________________________ 

Vertical:              Horizontal: 

House Number Requested: 

Red:                Green: 

Mounting Preference: 

If you have financial hardship, Bradford Fire & Rescue will pay for some or all of your address marker.  
Call 603-938-2231 

Signs are 6” x 12” 

We can’t HELP YOU  

Bradford, NH 03321 
P.O. Box 203 
Bradford Fire and Rescue 

Color Preference:  

We may no longer be called Cobble Pond but our fabulous 
Indian Food is still here! Take-out 7 Days a Week 

Route 103, Bradford, NH – We are your hometown convenience store!

• Indian Spices & Indian Take-out Dishes 
• Beer & Wine • Coffee • Sandwiches 

• Snacks • Groceries • Sodas • Lottery Tickets 
• Newspapers • Auto Supplies • Gifts • Toys • ATM

Sunday 7am-9pmMonday-Saturday 6am-9pm

�nished size: 5" x 3"  Nov 2021

Highway  
Department  
Update
We have completed the culvert replace-
ment and paving on Fair Grounds, Jones 
and Center roads.The next step will be 
what we call backing up the pavement 
which is placing gravel next to the pave-
ment on the ditch side of the road so 
there won’t be any drop off. The reason 
for doing this is to protect the pavement 
from cracking and breaking on the edge 
and also to have a smooth surface to 
drive on along the edge. This will be 
taking place the week of September 25 
and will probably take 3 or 4 days if all 
goes well.

The Highway Department continues 
to respond to damage from the recent 
heavy downpours and flood events, 
While making road repairs driveway 
culverts have been identified as a point 
of concern. Culverts and clean ditches 
are critical to directing water flow, pre-
venting erosion, and reducing the risk 
of roads and driveways being washed 
out. When properly installed and 
maintained, culverts are an invaluable 
resource for protecting town infrastruc-
ture, private property, and our local 
water bodies.

We realize that some property owners 
may not be aware that under state stat-
ute, they are responsible for the culverts 
that connect their property to any town 
roadway. Per RSA 236:13:

“Residents have continuing responsi-
bility for the adequacy of the access (to 
Town maintained roadways) and any 
grades, culverts or other structures per-
taining to such access, whether or not 
located within the public right of way.”

This may include but is not limited to 
the installation, maintenance and repair 
of a driveway culvert. Professional 
installation and regular inspections can 
help ensure that they remain in good 
condition and able to function properly.

https://www.gencourt.state.nh.us./rsa/
html/xx/236/236-13.htm

September is our vehicle inspection 
month so we are working on getting 
vehicles checked out and repairs done 
to make them ready for stickers. We’re 
also working with the Capital Improve-
ment Program Committee identifying 
requests for moving forward.

As always if you have concerns or ques-
tions, feel free to call the shed or drop 
me an email.

Steve Hall,  
Bradford Highway Department 

highway@bradfordnh.org 
603-938-5916

Incidents since August 14: Fire and 
EMS incidents: 28 incidents (since 8/14:) 
20 EMS, 8 Fire (Building fire in Brad-
ford) (2 (Mutual aid to Warner) Year to 
date 147 Incidents. (2022 157 calls)

Other Department Activities: Meet-
ing with Masonic Building Committee; 
SCBA testing scheduling with vendor 
in October; CIP meeting; Town Hall 
inspections are on going; Capital Area 
Mutual Aid and Forest Fire Warden 
Association meetings; Kearsarge Mutual 
Aid meeting Henniker; Boater Certifi-
cation training took place in September; 
Joint training with Newbury FD on PPE 
and SCBA scheduled for early Decem-
ber; Preparing the station for energy 
improvements; Preparing for FD open 
house and trick or treat at the station.

Department Budget As of 8/31/2023: 
Fire and Rescue had a combined re-
mainder of 50.98% with some invoices 
still outstanding. 

The Fire Department received $8,714.28 
as a result of a FEMA grant. The town 
matches 5%,  $435.72, Gear purchased 
with grant funds is starting to be re-
ceived. 

Brian Nowell,  
Bradford Fire Chief

MainStreet BookEnds
Community Bookstore & Toy Store

16 East Main St., Warner 603-456-2700
100% Solar Powered

mainstreetbookends.com
info@mainstreetbookends.com

Gallery with 30+ Local Artists
Since 1998

July 2021: 1 column x 3”

TUES. – FRI. NOON – 6 PM
SATURDAY 10 AM – 4 PM
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G&A AUTO

603-938-5545

Complete Automotive Repair

G&A Automotive LLC   454 North Road, Sutton, NH 03273   G.automotivellc@gmail.com

G&A Auto - May 2021 - 5" x 3"

Vets receive 10% off
Alignments 1/2 price with 
the purchase of 4 tires  
State Inspections
Free battery & coolant check 
with oil change
Computer Diagnostics
Factory Scheduled Maintenance

As described previously in this column, 
the Mountain View Senior Center offers 
Meals on Wheels for those who are 
60+ years old, homebound and unable 
to prepare healthy meals on their own. 
Every Monday, Wednesday and Friday, 
drivers deliver over 80 meals to those 
in the Kearsarge area who might not 
otherwise be able to get nutritious meals 
on a consistent basis. Four dedicated 
drivers are the backbone of the Meals 
on Wheels program. 

Rick Ellis, who delivers 22 meals over 
a 48-mile route, had retired from a 22 
year career as a nurse for about a year 
when his wife encouraged him to con-
sider taking on the delivery job. After 
such a long career of helping people in 
need, this seemed like a perfect way to 
continue giving in retirement. Like the 
others, Rick enjoys helping his clients 
and knows that his interaction with 
them is not always about the food. He 
has been able to help them with ev-
erything from finding the resources to 
weatherize and/or heat their homes to 
fixing the occasional broken doorknob.

Melissa Sieradski delivers 28 meals per 
day on a 60-mile route. Previously, she 
volunteered with Open Hands, an out-
reach effort to help Concord’s homeless 
population. When that program shut 
down, she looked for another way to 
help those in need and decided to join 
Meals on Wheels as a driver. Melissa 
knows that being there consistently, 
not only to deliver meals but to make 
sure her clients are doing well, is an 
essential part of her job. She just got a 
puppy, Chase, who often comes along 
on her delivery route. All her clients 
love Chase and look forward to his (and 
Melissa’s) visits. 

Sandy Wadlington, who delivers 20 
meals per day over a 70-mile route, was 
looking for an opportunity to interact 
with people away from her isolated life 

as a self-employed artist. She loves the 
beauty of the back roads she travels and 
the seniors she visits. It’s not always an 
easy job, she explains, but it’s important 
to listen to her client’s needs beyond 
food and support them whenever pos-
sible.

Lisa MacDonald, who delivers 11 meals 
per day on a route covering approxi-
mately 48 miles, took on the delivery 
job because she loves people, especially 
the elderly. Lisa was grieving the loss 
of her sister when Melissa invited her 
to come along on a delivery trip to see 
what the job was like. Lisa immediately 

clicked with Melissa’s clients and de-
cided to take on a delivery route of her 
own. Now, she explains, delivering food 
and checking in on her clients is the 
reason she gets up on delivery days. She 
often does a little extra, for example, 
giving out cards and flowers or candy 
on Mother’s and Father’s Day. Accord-
ing to Lisa, “When they smile, I smile!”

To participate in the Meal on Wheels 
program, simply add your name to the 
list by calling the Center at (603) 938-
2104.

Maria Storm

Located in the Bradford Area Community Center 
134 Main Street, Bradford, NH • 603 938 2104 

Monday – Friday, 8 am – 2:30 pm

Mountain View Senior Center 

Meet the 
Meals on 
Wheels 
Drivers  
L to R: 
Rick Ellis, 
Melissa 
Sieradski, 
Sandy 
Wadlington, 
and Lisa 
McDonald. 
Thank you 
for all that 
you do!

Please see Bradford Community Events in this and every edition of the Bradford 
Bridge for dates and times of all Mountain View Senior Center activities. To make an 
appointment for a wellness check or footcare on the third Wednesday of the month, 
call 603-748-1731.
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Kudos for KRES-Bradford  
and KR-PreSchool

There are eight new paraprofessionals on our Bradford 
campus this year. Paraprofessionals are essential to 
supporting the various needs of students throughout the 
school. You can see them working alongside the children 
in every learning space in both buildings. They perform 

duties that are instructional in nature and/or deliver direct 
services to students in conjunction with the classroom 
teachers and the curriculum. At both the elementary and 
pre-school at Bradford the staff often emphasizes the 
importance of helping each other. The dedicated parapro-
fessionals epitomize this each and every day.  

Laurie Buchar

Thanks and welcome to these new members of the team:

KRES at Bradford: 
Jillian Curley 
Kate Cusik 
Breana Freeman 
Destinee Gadbois 
Abbey Sweet

KRPS at Bradford: 
Hanna Hurd 
Sara Macey 
Katie Martel

Paraprofessional Breanna Freeman working with 3rd grade students
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976 Route 103, Newbury, NH  ·  bubbahmplt@tds.net

at Newbury Harbor

B A R  &  G R I L L E

�nished size: 5” x 2”  Sept 2022

Order Online at bubbasbarandgrill.com or call 763-3290

Jolly Molly’s Ice Cream Window is open DAILY 11:30–9

Open daily 11:30am – 8pm: Sunday, Monday, Tuesday & Thursday
Friday & Saturday ‘till 9pm – CLOSED Wednesday

BHG Milestone October 2023 5” x 7”

(603) 526-4116 • info@bhgmilestone.com • www.BHGMilestone.com 
P.O. Box 67, 224 Main Street, New London, NH 03257

Is It A Buyers or Sellers Market?
While we are not seeing the frenzy among buyers to the level of a couple 
of years ago, buyers are still very active. When a new listing hits MLS, they 
come out in hopes of this being “the one”. Many of them have already 
submitted offers on other homes but were not successful. There are often 
still multiple offers on a property and, on certain properties with special 
features and appeal, there can sometimes be 20 or more, but that is more 
uncommon than it used to be. Properties (those which are priced properly) 
are still often achieving a selling price over asking, but these can be $1,000 
or $5,000…not nearly as often the $25,000-$50,000+ over we had seen 
in the past.

The current atmosphere reflects a bit of settling down, but it is clearly 
still a Sellers’ market! Don’t think that you have “missed” the best of 
the market. There is another factor working to your advantage…the 
astonishingly low inventory of homes on the market. Earlier in September, 
the NAR (National Association of Realtors) reported that were only 3 
months’ supply of available homes, as opposed to the usual six months. 
Selling prices are continuing to rise because there simply aren’t enough 
homes to meet the demand, Experts still expect a continuation of the more 
normal appreciation in home value continuing into the foreseeable future, 
i.e., + 4.18% by 2007.

SO, if you have been thinking about selling, we’d be happy to 
help you assess whether this is an appropriate time for you 
to sell. There is always some seasonality to the market, but 
the numbers of active buyers do mitigate that somewhat.

 
Marilyn KIdder 
PRINCIPLE BROKER 

OWNER

Ann and John Belanger across the 
border with the Bradford Bridge at the 
Chateau Frontenac in Quebec City.

We want to know where you read your 
copy of  The Bradford Bridge. Share 

your photographs to us at: 
BradfordBridge345@gmail.com

How Far Do We Go?

Providing Exceptional Quality & 
Service with Pride Since 1998

T: 456-2063 • C: 608-5912 • tyler@tylerlawncare.com   
Visit our website to see our incredible projects!

January 2022

Ty
le

rL
aw

nC
ar

e.
co

m

■ Full Landscaping Services
■  Stone Walls

■  Patios & Terracing
■  Yards & Gardens

■  Lawn Maintenance
■  Residential & Commercial

Hugo’s Electric, Inc.
Licensed & Insured

RESIDENTIAL • COMMERCIAL 
938–5573 

3191 State Rte 114, Bradford
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Brown Memorial Library 
brownmemoriallibrary.org 
78 West Main Street 
(603) 938-5562 
bmlbradford@gmail.com 
Library Hours: 
Monday 10:00am – 6:00pm 
Wednesday 11:00am – 7:00pm 
Friday 10:00am – 6:00pm 
Saturday 9:00am – 1:00pm

Every October I look forward to 
watching horror movies, a genre 
I don’t exclude from the rest of 
the months of the year, but that I 
take particular pleasure in leading 
up to Halloween. I’ve always liked the 
macabre, starting with a fascination in 
Fangoria magazine, a horror film fan 
mag, that my brother and I begged my 
parents to buy. I liked understanding 
how the films were made, the makeup, 
the storylines, and the sheer creepiness 
of the pictures within. Then I looked 
forward to Friday nights when I would 
watch Tales from the Darkside and The 
Twilight Zone. The movies that made the 
biggest impressions on me as a girl were 
The Omen, The Exorcist, and Don’t Look 
Now.  As a teen reader I was fascinated 
with V.C. Andrews and Stephen King’s 
short stories. My absolute favorite being 
The Skeleton Crew, followed by the nov-
el, The Long Walk, which he wrote under 
the pseudonym, Richard Backman.  

Horror movies make me feel in ways I 
don’t typically feel in normal, everyday 
life; threatened, at risk, fearful, tense, 
and anxious, but all in a safe environ-
ment that I get to walk out of alive. I ask 
myself, WHY do I like these feelings? 
verywellmind.com explains that “sen-
sation seeking is the tendency to look 
for novel, risky, or intense experiences. 
People who are high in sensation seek-
ing tend to experience positive emotions 
when they have intensely stimulating 
experiences.” Carl Jung, who founded 
analytical psychology, suggests that 
there are universal themes that help 
form one’s personality and behavior 
patterns and the archetype, one of 
which is the “shadow.” The Shadow 
represents the repressed, unconscious, 
darker side of our personality that per-
haps many of us are curious to explore. 
(psychologytoday.com)

Some of my favorite horror movies and 
books in no particular order:

Movies					   
Ju on-The Grudge 
Midsommar 
Let the Right One In 
The Babadook  
It Follows 
Exorcist 
Men  
Barbarians 
Bird Box 
28 Days Later

Books	 		   
Disquiet / Julia Leigh 
The Fifth Child / Doris Lessing                           

John Ajvide Lindqvist (book & movie)	
The Lottery / Shirley Jackson		
The Haunting of Hill House / 
Shirley Jackson			    
Carrie / Stephen King			 
I’m Thinking of Ending Things /  
Iaian Reid				  
The Chestnut Man / Soren Sveistrup	
Bird Box / Josh Malerman		
ThePassage / Justin Cronin	

October Programs: 

Wednesday, October 11th from 6:30-
8:00pm: Ghost Tales & Spirit Speaks 
Lecture. Join Medium; Karen Tatro as 
she discusses her work in the paranor-
mal world. The questions we all seek; 
What are ghosts and spirits? Why are 
they here? What can we learn from 
them? Do you believe in reincarnation? 
Do you believe in angels and demons? 
www.karentatro.com

Monday, October 16th at 4:00pm: Junior 
Mystery Book Group. Please come for 
the introductory meeting and to get the 
first book of the group, Nancy Drew/
The Mystery of the 99 Steps by Carolyn 
Keene. Kids between 9-12 who love to 
read!

Wednesday, October 25th at 7:00pm:  
BML Monthly Book Group / Madame 
Bovary by Gustave Flaubert.  

Saturday, October 28th at 11:00am:  
Halloween Crafts with Anne Kratz. 

Ellen Barselle, Director

Mink Hill Timber Frames
www.minkhilltimberframes.com

(603)938-6219

Call to talk  to us about your 
current projects or ideas

Design & Build Homes, 
Barns, Restorations & 
Public/ Commercial 
Projects
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To the Honorable General Assembly and Persons of Bradford,

Some comments regarding a due improvement of the terrible things lately occurring in this 
neighborhood by the unusual and amazing range of Evil Spirits. Surely neighbors have taken 
notice of the failed crops, unnatural weather and hysteria seeping into the town. This evil, if left 
unabated, will spread and devour our fair and humble town. I urge all God fearing and righteous 
citizens to guard themselves and others against this evil and to speak out and denounce those 
that choose to parlay with The Devil. Only by forcing those who have sold their souls into the 
light can our neighborhood uproot this evil before it takes permanent hold. Keep an eye on those 
afflicted with unsightly blemishes which are received upon the pact made with the Devil or the 
“Devil’s Mark”. Take heed of any that are incapable or unwilling to speak the scripture specifically 
our Lord’s Prayer, keen attention should be paid to ensure no omissions or mistakes are made 
during its recital as these truly are done on purpose to deceive the non vigilant.

On the night of all hallows eve we must purge the Town of these evil spirits and cleanse the town 
of their foul grip. Whilst these spirits and witches believe they are at their strongest we must 
not falter and demonstrate our will and resolve to preserve the sanctity and charity of our Town 
Tests and trials must be held to call forth these evil spirits and witches. Those that walk in the 
righteous path of the Lord shall fear no Evil.

Yours in Faith & Truth,

Samuel Grayson

A TREATISE
Concerning the nature of 
Witches & Witchcraft

ADVERTISEMENT

‘Samuel Grayson’ and the above are works of fiction
Happy Halloween!

See you out Trick or Treating
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Henniker
Veterinary
Hospital

428-3441

Small Animal & 
Equine Practice

House Calls Available

Maple Street, Henniker

Henniker Vet     2.375" x 4"    8.29.19

Alyssa J. Brust, DVM

Robert A. Brust, DVM

Amy C. Jones, DVM

Brittany Y. Paquette, DVM

Olivia J. Lattanzi, DVM

“Clean, 
tidy, and 

friendly service”

Best Price Guarantee 
24 Hour Security Access 

BREEZY HILL ROAD, BRADFORD

BREEZY
HILL

STORAGE
603-938-6100

1/4 page (3.68 x 4.81) $60.
Annual - $60 x 12 = $720 –10% = $648

Bradford Community Power 
Moving Forward
On September 18th the Bradford Energy 
Committee hosted a public information 
session on Community Power with a 
presentation by the Community Power 
Coalition of New Hampshire. The Co-
alition shared how Community Power 
would help Bradford residents and 
businesses save money on electric bills, 
and how joining the Coalition would 
provide additional benefits of being part 
of a New Hampshire community driven 
organization.   

On September 25th the Bradford Select 
Board approved two motions regarding 
Community Power. The first motion 
was for the town of Bradford to join 
the Community Power Coalition of 
New Hampshire. There is no cost or 
obligation to the town when joining the 

Coalition and mem-
bership provides a way 
for Bradford to access 
the many resources 
that the Coalition has 
to offer for pursuing 
Community Power. 
The second motion 
was to establish an 
Electric Aggregation 
Committee for the 
town. Jennifer Howley 

and Kathleen Bigford were appointed as 
the two members of this committee. The 
Electric Aggregation Committee’s main 
responsibility will be to work with the 
Coalition to create a Community Power 
plan for Bradford.

Next Steps and Timeline:

• October 2023 - January 2024: The 
Coalition will assist Jenny and Kathleen 
in creating a Community Aggregation 
Plan which will be submitted to the 
Public Utilities Commission (PUC) for 
approval. 

• Later in 2023 and early in 2024: Two 
public hearings are required to ensure 
Bradford residents understand the plan 
and process.

• March 13, 2024. There will be a 
Community Power warrant article for 
the town to vote on at the 2024 Town 
Meeting.

• March - June 2024: Once a warrant ar-
ticle is passed and the PUC approves the 
Community Aggregation Plan, a public 
outreach and education campaign will 
be launched to inform residents of their 
power supply options and prices.

• Summer of 2024: Officially enroll res-
idents and launch Bradford Community 
Power!

In October the Energy Committee will 
be putting together some online resourc-
es to share information and answers to 
frequently asked questions. 

Jenny Howley,  
Bradford Energy Committee

To the Honorable General Assembly and Persons of Bradford,

Some comments regarding a due improvement of the terrible things lately occurring in this 
neighborhood by the unusual and amazing range of Evil Spirits. Surely neighbors have taken 
notice of the failed crops, unnatural weather and hysteria seeping into the town. This evil, if left 
unabated, will spread and devour our fair and humble town. I urge all God fearing and righteous 
citizens to guard themselves and others against this evil and to speak out and denounce those 
that choose to parlay with The Devil. Only by forcing those who have sold their souls into the 
light can our neighborhood uproot this evil before it takes permanent hold. Keep an eye on those 
afflicted with unsightly blemishes which are received upon the pact made with the Devil or the 
“Devil’s Mark”. Take heed of any that are incapable or unwilling to speak the scripture specifically 
our Lord’s Prayer, keen attention should be paid to ensure no omissions or mistakes are made 
during its recital as these truly are done on purpose to deceive the non vigilant.

On the night of all hallows eve we must purge the Town of these evil spirits and cleanse the town 
of their foul grip. Whilst these spirits and witches believe they are at their strongest we must 
not falter and demonstrate our will and resolve to preserve the sanctity and charity of our Town 
Tests and trials must be held to call forth these evil spirits and witches. Those that walk in the 
righteous path of the Lord shall fear no Evil.

Yours in Faith & Truth,

Samuel Grayson

A TREATISE
Concerning the nature of 
Witches & Witchcraft

ADVERTISEMENT

‘Samuel Grayson’ and the above are works of fiction
Happy Halloween!

See you out Trick or Treating
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MONTH LY BR IEFI NG: 

Town Board Reports
(Continued from page 1)

603-938-5161
M-F, 7 a.m.-5 p.m.

Here at the Barn

We have it  
    all for fall

Rt. 114 Henniker Road, Bradford, NH

Sat. 7:30 a.m. -5 p.m.
Closed Sundays

Stop by and get  
everything you need  
for fall clean-up

Large enough to meet your needs, small enough to care

Coalition of NH. The Energy Commit-
tee and the Coalition have arranged for 
a public information session on Mon-
day, September 18 at 6:00 pm at the 
BACC. The Board approved moving 
forward with the process and agreed to 
the September 18th meeting.

Appointment The Board approved a 
motion to appoint Rebecca Herman to 
the Local River (Warner River) Man-
agement Advisory Committee. This is a 
new appointment. 

Parking Andrew Pinard appeared to 
voice concerns about parking and turn-
ing around in and around his property 
on Church Street. Andrew suggested 
signage on the road that can be seen in 
all seasons, and that there be a public 
detail to regulate parking for occasions 
requiring parking in the area. Mel Pfei-
fle, Selectwomen, said that the signage 
improvements are a good idea and 
that organizers of events are told that 
a public detail paid for by the organiz-
ers is necessary. Property lines of the 
town need to be investigated to define 
parking possibilities. Steve Hall, Road 
Agent, has ordered signs to be placed to 
indicate where parking is permitted.

Expense Review All expenses are with-
in range. About 33% of the budget year 
remains and many departments have 
40% remaining.

Police Department Ed Shaughnessy, 
Police Chief, reported that police calls 

are about the same as last year. The 
department has 41% of the budget 
remaining with 35% of the budget year 
left. Dispatch for next year will be going 
up about $10k due to infrastructure 
upgrades in hardware and software. Ed 
informed the Board that cruiser replace-
ment remains necessary at every six 
years rather than nine as was recently 
discussed in the CIP Committee. There 
are currently three police vehicles.

Intent to Cut Signed for Map 9 Lot 47-
01, Map 3 Lot 26, Map 3 Lots 9-C, 19, 
23, 23-1 and 25.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 
COMMITTEE

Town Website Kris Foss reported she 
and Karen Hambleton, together with 
Fire Chief Bryan Nowell and Maureen 
Brandon sat through demonstrations 
from Revize and Civic Plus. The pricing 
proposals received so far are reasonable 
and have the features we are looking 
for. 

Comprehensive  
Economic 
Development 
Strategy, US 
Economic 
Development 
Administration 
(EDA) Applica-
tion Based on the 
meeting with the 
EDA represen-
tative for NH/
Maine and VT, 
it does not seem 
like Bradford 
will qualify for 

EDA funding opportunities. Although 
we meet two of the three criteria for 
funding, we fail to qualify based on 
economic factors. We will continue to 
look for funding opportunities.

PLANNING BOARD
Name Change Carol Miese reported 
that at a meeting with ZBA represen-
tative Jim Varney and Planning Board 
member Steve Chase all agreed that the 
name of the Shore Protection Regu-
lations should be changed to Surface 
Water Overlay District. There could be 
a shortened list of regulations.

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS 
PROGRAM COMMITTEE

Masonic Hall The Masonic Hall fund-
ing requests were removed from the CIP 
spreadsheet. Pam Bruss suggested that 
the plan should be to fundraise to pay 
for this. The group discussed how to 
put savings in place for the future of the 
Masonic building. Pam will add a small 
savings amount (possibly $5,000) every 
year or alternating years.

NEW CONSTRUCTION - REMODELING - ROOFING
FRAME TO FINISH   -   FIND US ON FACEBOOK

603 - 724 - 1211

CONSTRUCTION, CORP.
LAQUIRE

MS

Business Card - August 2021



The Bradford Bridge – October 2023 13

Minutes and recordings of all meetings 
are on file at the Town Office and online 
at the town website. bradfordnh.org 

ZONING BOARD  
OF ADJUSTMENT

Inquiry An attorney representing 
property owners on East Main Street 
appeared to get guidance on the per-
mitting process to convert a barn into 
two dwelling units in the residential/
business zone. The Board advised 
that completing a variance application 
initially would probably be appropriate. 
A special exception application may be 
necessary.

ENERGY COMMITTEE
Municipal Weatherization The re-
quired documentation from the High-
way Garage project was submitted to 
NHSaves for the Town to receive the 
incentive payment of $4,316.65. We will 
track heating oil and electricity use and 
costs over the next year. Work at the 
Fire Department is expected to begin 
this month. Completion of the library 
weatherization is in the CIP plan for 
2024, the BACC is scheduled for 2025. 
The BEC will not ask to add any ener-
gy-related costs to the CIP plan at this 
point. The scope of work may change 
for the BACC once the Town Hall is 
reopened. Grants may be available de-
pending on how the BACC is used. 

Food Waste With Kearsarge Climate 
Action and Hannaford support the 
Center for Ecotechnology is reaching 
out to a sample of local food waste 
generating businesses and schools to 
understand the handling of food waste. 
Following the study the feasibility of 
implementing a Business Food Waste 
Diversion program in the Kearsarge Re-

gion will be determined. BEC member 
Sandra Bravo agreed to be the Brad-
ford Town Coordinator and has started 
reaching out to food waste generating 
businesses in Bradford. 

MASONIC BUILDING  
COMMITTEE

Funds for Testing Kris Foss report-
ed that she had been before the Select 
Board to request funds for the asbestos, 
lead and septic tests/reports prioritized 
by the Committee to enable the Com-
mittee to have accurate, up to date pri-
mary source information when looking 
for quotes for the various options the 
Committee is investigating. The Select 
Board responded that they were not 
prepared to spend any money on this 
building. Kris clarified that the Com-
mittee would have to use “worst case 
scenarios for costings/quotes” without 
access to these tests/reports.

CIP Options Kris attended the first 
CIP meeting and presented our funding 
request. Based on the Select Board’s 
direction, two options were presented 
to the CIP Committee. Option 1 would 
be to tear down the building, fill, level, 
pave and create a parking lot with 
landscaping. Cost (worst case) would be 
$120,000.00 Option 2 would be to sell 
the building and have the buyer move 
the building at their cost, to fill, level, 
pave and create a parking lot with land-
scaping $60,000.00 minus any proceeds 
from sale of building. 

Paving The Committee received a 
quote in the amount of $33,000 for the 
paving of the whole area with 3 inches 
of base and tar but not the breaking of 

the pavement. This would give 9 spaces 
on the site of the Masonic Lodge and 2 
on the other side. Extra spaces could be 
put along side of the Fire Department if 
two or three trees were removed.

Bradford Historical Society Vote 
Tracey Quigley reported that at the last 
Bradford Historical Society meeting a 
vote was taken regarding moving the 
Masonic building to the BHS area and 
it was voted down. BHS did not feel the 
group at this time could take on another 
building project of that size.

KRSD SCHOOL BOARD
Athletic Restructuring Proposal 
There is a need for an Assistant Athlet-
ic Director to continue facilitating an 
extraordinary experience for students. 
The current structuring of the Athletic 
Department is allowing them to just 
stay afloat, stating that the Department 
should be moving forward. 

Grants The Board approved motions to 
accept and expend two grants from the 
Department of Natural and Cultural Re-
sources - NH State Council on the Arts 
for Bradford Elementary in the amount 
of $4,355.00, and for Simonds Elemen-
tary in the amount of $2,285.00.

Mold Remediation The Board ap-
proved a motion to approve the purchase 
recommendation for mold consulting/
remediation plan for the High School 
from The Lawson Group in the amount 
of $13,331.31.

Laundry The Board approved a motion 
to approve the purchase recommen-
dation for District wide laundry ser-
vices from Cintas in the amount of 
$44,656.56.

Stairs and Ramps The Board approved 
a motion to approve the purchase rec-
ommendation for stairs and ramps for 
the Bradford Preschool from Merri-
mack County Customs in the amount of 
$18,450.00.

Ron’s Johns Chemical Toilets, LLC
Steve & Jessica Hurd, Newbury, NH

ronsjohns@hotmail.com 

PORTABLE TOILET RENTALS &
SEPTIC TANK PUMPING
603-542-3865

“We’re the life of the po�y! ”

1 column x 2”, May 2023



The Bradford Bridge – October 202314

Obituary

Go Lightly Consignment

Current, Vintage and Antique
Treasures

255 Newport Road,  New London
golightlyboutique@gmail.com

Cynthia Glover
Cynthia “Cindy” Glover, 88, passed 
away peacefully on August 16, 2023, 
from Alzheimer’s disease. Cindy was 
a life-long resident of Keene, NH and 
Bradford, NH, and the daughter of the 
late Dorris (Darling) and Francis Park 
of Keene.

Cindy graduated from Keene Teachers’ 
College (now Keene State College) in 
1954. She taught first grade in Win-
chester and Keene for many years and 
retired from teaching at Jonathan Dan-
iels School in the early 1990s. She and 
her late husband Charles enjoyed their 
retirement by wintering in Sebastian, 
Florida and summers at the family cot-
tage on Lake Massasecum in Bradford, 
NH.

She is survived by her family, Tom 
Glover and his wife, Jen, of Rollinsford, 
NH, John Glover and his wife Eileen, 
of Swanzey, NH, and Tim Glover of 
Florida. In addition, she is survived 
by granddaughters Maggie, Emily and 
Annabelle, grandsons Dan, Nick and 
Ben, and several nephews and a niece. 
A celebration of life is planned for a lat-
er date. Donations in memory of Cindy 
may be made to the Alzheimer’s Drug 
Discovery Foundation, www.alzdiscov-
ery.org or one’s favorite charity.

Don’t miss the chance to explore the 
creative studios of 17 talented artists 
in the Lake Sunapee Region this fall. 
This unique opportunity allows you to 
witness firsthand the creative process of 
these artists and learn more about their 
artwork. Whether you’re an art enthu-
siast or simply looking for a fun and 
educational experience, this event is not 
to be missed. So mark your calendars 
and make sure to check out the creative 
studios of these talented individuals.

The event takes place around the Lake 
Sunapee Region on Saturday, October 
7th, and Sunday, October 8th, from 
10am to 4pm. 

An opening reception at Prospect Hill 
in Lake Sunapee Harbor is kicking off 
this event on Friday, October 6th, from 
4-8pm.

Open Studios brochures, including 
the list of participating artists, loca-
tions, contact information, and a map 
of the studios, are available to pick up 
at The New London Inn, Morgan Hill 
Bookstore, Tatewell Gallery in New 
London, and at all artist’s studios. Visit 
the Center for the Arts website to view 
the interactive map to use during Open 
Studios weekend.

Discover the Artistic Genius of 17 Local Artists: Visit Their 
Creative Studios in the Lake Sunapee Region this Fall
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Your Hometown Bank

Member FDIC - Equal Housing Lender

800.562.3145 | sugarriverbank.com
Bradford ATM -only | Warner | Concord | New London

Sunapee | Newport | Grantham

Home Mortgages • Construction Loans 
Home Equity Loans • Refinancing

FULL SERVICE BANKING 

Find the Bradford Bridge 
You may now find paper copies of The 
Bradford Bridge at these locations 
around the community. 

In Bradford 
Bradford Post Office 
Bradford Town Office 
Pizza Chef 
Bar Harbor Bank & Trust 
Brown Memorial Library 
Appleseed Restaurant 
Bradford Market 
Lumber Barn 
Transfer & Recycling Center 
Sweet Beet Market 
5 Acres Garden Center & Pet Supply 
Mountain View Senior Center

In Warner 
New Hampshire Telephone Museum 
Sugar River Bank 
MainStreet BookEnds 
Pillsbury Free Library

In Newbury 
Meg’s Cut Above 
Bubba’s 
Bar Harbor Bank & Trust 
Newbury Library

In Sutton 
North & South Sutton Post Offices 
Sutton Free Library

In Henniker 
Henniker Pharmacy 
Henniker Farm & Country Store

Or, find a digital copy at  
www.bradfordbridge.org

Maples Browning

Many trees had an especially hard time 
this year. Hard frosts in May caused the 
new leaves on oak and beech to sag and 
fail in some areas. This tragedy also hit 
all the moth and butterfly caterpillars 
associated with these trees that had just 
begun their munching. And this in turn 
will have impacted nesting birds – most 
of which feed their offspring on cater-
pillars. Some fruit trees were damaged 
or their flowers dropped. Healthy oak 
and beech recovered and after a pause, 
unfurled new leaves.

Now we are seeing a lot of browning of 
maple leaves where we, and they, were 
hoping for bright fall colors. This has 
largely been caused by the long, wet 
spring and humid wet summer. A great 
time for fungi who throw their spores 
aloft in such conditions. Anthracnose 
is the main culprit where we are and 
this name encompasses several kinds 
of fungi. This is a biotrophic pathogen 
in that it can only survive on living 
organisms. Most trees have concluded 
their photosynthesizing for the season 
and these unsightly fungi are not going 
to do long-term damage except possibly 
with the newly transplanted or already 
weakened trees. 

In theory, one could remove all the 
fallen leaves that might still harbor the 
fungi and temporarily rid the environ-
ment of it. Better to enjoy fall as it is and 
see what weather next year brings.

Ann Eldridge
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Community Resources
Food For Thought NH, Inc. Any child in the Kearsarge 
region can have free healthy food for weekends or school 
breaks by signing up through their school’s nurse or by 
contacting FoodForThoughtForKids@gmail.com. 
Website: FoodForThoughtNH.org. Registered 501(c)(3) 
non-profit, 100% volunteer run.

The Bradford Community Food Pantry is open the 3rd 
Wednesday of every month, 5:30-6:30 pm in the church 
office building (located to the right of the church), if you 
need help between our open times, please call the church 
office (603-938-5313) for an appointment.

Community FREEdge at Sweet Beet Market, open and 
available to all 24/7/365. 11 West Main, Bradford. Stocked 
three times per week with fresh produce, meat and eggs, 
pantry items, and prepared meals from Sweet Beet Café. 

The Warner Food Pantry 603-456-2053. Tuesday 
4:00-6:00 pm and Thursday 11:00 am - 1:00 pm. The 
Fresh Vegetable Cart is on Thursdays 11:00 am - 1:00 pm, 
in the upper parking lot.

Kearsarge Lake Sunapee Community Food Pantry. 
Housed in the First Baptist Church, 461 Main Street, New 
London. Hours of service: Wednesdays 4:30-6:30 pm, 
Saturdays 10:00-11:30 am. Info at the First Baptist Church 
office 603-526-6511.

Lake Sunapee Region VNA & Hospice Located in New 
London, NH serving individuals of all ages in parts of 
Grafton, Merrimack and Sullivan counties. Services 
include hospice, palliative care, personal care, and 
wellness programs. Call for help 24/7: 603-526-4077, 
website: lakesunapeevna.org, email: info@lakesunapeev-
na.org. 

Energy Assistance Community Action Programs of 
Belknap and Merrimack Counties provides services to eli-
gible households to assist with home heating and electric 
costs. Web site: capbm.org/Energy-Assistance, Toll-Free: 
(800) 856-5525.

NH Saves, This program offers a wide range of rebates 
toward the purchase of lots of appliances. Also, find out 
how to apply for a home energy audit and qualify for 
rebates on energy efficient construction upgrades all at 
nhsaves.com.

Do you have a local resource that you’d like to add to this 
valuable list of helpful organizations? Please reach out 
and let us know. We’d love to build upon this and keep our 
community informed and supported.  
Contact: bradfordbridge345@gmail.com.

➔ NEW FEATURE!

Principal Broker    
GRI, CBR, SRS, RENE  
2010 NH STATE REALTOR of the Year

603-848-2020   

ljhsells.com laura@ljhsells.com 

colby-group.com | 74 Pleasant Street, New London, NH

Go Digital AND Stay Local

Call 800-392-6532 
colby-group.com

Home | Auto | Business Insurance | Life & Disability | Long Term Care

Local Agents Combined with Digital Convenience

Why compromise? Take control of your financial security 
with expert guidance, personalized service, and the conve-
nience of digital tools, all from your local, community-based 
insurance agency. 
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Bradford  
Community  

Church Events
88 W. MAIN ST., BRADFORD, NH, 603-938-5313 

October Happpenings
Pastor, Rev. Lynne Hubley 
Office hours are Wednesdays and 
Thursdays 9:00 am to noon. 

We worship at 10:00 am every Sunday 
with songs, prayers, and a Biblical mes-
sage from God’s Word. We have a Time 
with God’s Children during the service, 
after which the children go to Sunday 
School for Biblical lessons, activities, 
and crafts.

During the month of October, we will 
be collecting shoe boxes with Christmas 
gifts to be given to children around the 
world. This is a ministry of the Samar-
itan’s Purse. The deadline is November 
5. If you would like to fill a box, please 
call the church office 603-938-5313.

Beginner’s Bible Study, Sunday morn-
ings in the office building 8:15-9:15am. 
October 8, 15, 22 and 29th. We are 
learning how to study the Bible by 
looking at passages that the class wants 
to study. Bible Study on the Book of 
Revelation will start on Wednesday, 
October 4th at 6:00 pm. All are wel-

come to come and learn about what the 
Bible says about what is going on in the 
world.

Men’s Breakfast will be Saturday, 
October 7th at 8:00 am. After a hearty 
breakfast there will be a devotional that 
applies to everyday life and a man’s 
relationship with the Lord.

Sister to Sister, Saturday, October 14th 
at 8:30 am. Women are invited to come 
for devotions, sharing, laughter and 
encouragement.

Hymn Sing Sunday, October 15th at 
9:55 am. Come and sing your favorite 
hymn.

The Bradford Community Food Pantry 
opens on Wednesday, October 18th, 
5:30-6:30 pm in the Church office build-
ing (located to the right of the church). 
If you need help between our open 
times, please call the Church office 
(603-938-5313) for an appointment. 

Free Ham and Bean Supper Saturday, 
October 21st at 5:00 pm. Come and 
enjoy a free community meal with your 
neighbors.

Halloween Outreach, Tuesday, October 
31st, 4:00 - 7:00 pm. On the front steps 
of the Church. We will serve hotdogs, 
hot cocoa, and candy with bible verses. 

It can be recycled at the transfer station 
along with your mixed paper. When 
compared to styrofoam or plastic Clima-
cell is an environmentally friendly pack-
aging/insulation alternative. Companies 
that use Climacell to pack and ship their 
products are good stewards as they help 
us clean up the planet!

Manager Lois Kilnapp

TRANSFER STATION
NEWS

BRADFORD RECYCLES  
+ Cardboard + Mixed Paper + 

(anything that rips) + Plastic #2 + 
+ Clean Glass & Ceramics + 

+ Steel Cans + Aerosol Cans + Lids +  
+ Beer Caps + Aluminum Foil +  
+ Aluminum Beverage Cans +   

+ Any & All Scrap Metal +  
+ Any type of Battery + Cell Phones +  

+ Ink Cartridges + Motor Oil + Oil Filters +  
+ Any liquid plant-based Oil + Brush +  

+ Books + Clothing + Textiles +

Recycling Climacell Packaging
Climacell packaging insulation is made 
from plant-based materials. It is used as 
container lining to keep contents cold 
during shipping. 

The foam is 90% corn starch. It functions 
like polystyrene foam to trap air, minimize 

conduction and convection, and maintain the 
desired temperature inside your shipment. 

Source: temperpack.com

Pete has over 40 years 
experience repairing cars, 

boats, heavy trucks & 
equipment. Pete does it all, 

friendly and honest.
State Inspections too. 

(603) 938-2684
2005 Route 114, Bradford, NH 03221

Hill’s Auto - 2 column x 2” - June 2022
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Fuel Oils & Propane
FOR OVER 65 YEARS, SERVING THE HEATING NEEDS OF THE ONLY HENNIKER ON EARTH!

AYERANDGOSS.COM     603-428-3333
Henniker   |   Bradford

�urs - Sat 10-4
121 East Main St, Bradford, NH 

www.the121shop.com

�oughtful Gi�s

1 column x 1.5” = $12
October 2023

Monday, October 2  
10:00	am	Storytime, BML 
	 8:45	am	Strong Living, MVSC 
	 5:30	pm	Driver’s Ed School, LR
Tuesday, October 3 
12:15	pm	Lunch, MVSC 
	 5:30	pm	Driver’s Ed School, LR
Wednesday, October 4 
	 1:00	pm	Therapeutic Yoga, MVSC	   
	 4:30	pm	Girl Scouts 
	 5:30	pm	Driver’s Ed School, LR 
	 6:00	pm	CIP 
	 7:00	pm	Zoning Board
Thursday, October 5 
12:15	pm	Lunch, MVSC  
12:30	pm	Dominos, MVSC 
	 6:00	pm	Economic Dev. Committee
Friday, October 6 
	 8:45	am	Strong Living, MVSC 
	 9:30	pm	1st Friday Brunch, MVSC 
	 6:00	pm	Checklist Session
Monday, October 9 
	 Columbus Day  
10:00	am	Storytime, BML 
	 1:00	pm	Bridge Group, MVSC  
	 5:30	pm	Driver’s Ed School, LR
Tuesday, October 10 
10:00	am	Quilting Group, MVSC  
12:15	pm	Lunch, MVSC  
12:30	pm	Mahjong Group, LR 
	 5:30	pm	Driver’s Ed School, LR 
	 6:00	pm	Selectmen’s Meeting
Wednesday, October 11 
	 1:00	pm	Therapeutic Yoga, MVSC 
	 4:00	pm	Cemetery Commission 
	 4:30	pm	Girl Scouts 
	 5:30	pm	Driver’s Ed School, LR 
	 5:30	pm Masonic Building 
	 6:30	pm Lecture: Ghost Tales & Spirit 	
		  Speaks, Karen Tatro, BML

Thursday, October 12 
12:15	pm	Lunch, MVSC  
12:30	pm	Dominos, MVSC 
	 5:30	pm	Parks & Rec. 
	 6:30 pm	Budget Committee
Friday, October 13 
	 8:45	am	Strong Living, MVSC 
Monday, October 16 
	 8:45	am	Strong Living, MVSC  
10:00	am	Storytime, BML 
	 1:00	pm	Bridge Group, MVSC 
	 4:00	pm	Junior Mystery Book Group, BML 
	 5:30	pm	Driver’s Ed School, LR
Tuesday, October 17 
10:00	am	Quilting Group, MVSC  
12:15	pm	Lunch, MVSC  
12:30	pm	Mahjong Group, LR 
	 5:00	pm	Energy Committee 
	 5:30	pm	Driver’s Ed School, LR 
	 7:00	pm	Conservation Committee, BML 
Wednesday, October 18 
	 9:00	am	Wellness Clinic, MVSC  
11:30	am	Footcare Clinic, MVSC  
	 1:00	pm	Therapeutic Yoga, MVSC 
	 4:30	pm	Girl Scouts 
	 5:30	pm	Driver’s Ed School, LR 
	 6:00	pm	CIP
Thursday, October 19 
12:15	pm	Lunch, MVSC  
12:30	pm	Dominos, MVSC
Friday, October 20 
	 8:45	am	Strong Living, MVSC 
Monday, October 23 
	 8:45	am	Strong Living, MVSC  
10:00	am	Storytime, BML 
	 1:00	pm	Bridge Group, MVSC 
	 6:00	pm	Selectmen’s Meeting

T BRADFORD COMMUNITY EVENTS U

Tuesday, October 24  
10:00	am	Quilting Group, MVSC  
12:15	pm	Lunch, MVSC  
12:30	pm	Mahjong Group, LR
Wednesday, October 25	   
	 1:00	pm	Therapeutic Yoga, MVSC 
	 4:30	pm	Girl Scouts 
	 5:30	pm	Masonic Building 
	 7:00	pm	Book Group: Madame Bovary  
		  by Gustave Flaubert, BML
Thursday, October 26 
12:15	pm	Lunch, MVSC  
12:30	pm	Dominos, MVSC 
	 6:30 pm	Budget Committee
Friday, October 27 
	 8:45	am	Strong Living, MVSC
Saturday, October 28 
11:00	am	Halloween Crafts with  
		  Anne Kratz, BML 
Monday, October 30 
	 8:45	am	Strong Living, MVSC  
10:00	am	Storytime, BML 
	 1:00	pm	Bridge Group
Tuesday, October 31  
10:00	am	Quilting Group, MVSC 
12:15	pm	Lunch, MVSC  
12:30	pm	Mahjong Group, LR 
	 5:00	pm	Trick or Treating, West Main 	
		  Street, until 7:30pm

Calendar Abbreviations

BACC Bradford Area Community Center
BCC Bradford Community Church
BCMH Bradford Center Meetinghouse
BHS Bradford Historical Society
BML Brown Memorial Library
LSVNA Lake Sunapee Visting Nurses Assoc.
LR Learning Room
MVSC Mountain View Senior Center
SR Senior Room
YR Youth Room
ZBA Zoning Board of Adjustment

All events take place at the Bradford Area Community Center (938-5900) or the Mountain View Senior  
Center (938-2104) unless otherwise noted. Call to confirm dates and times in case of any changes.

For town boards and committees, check the Town’s website calendar for up-to-date times: bradfordnh.org
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Pizza, Subs & Salads
938-260010am to 8pm

7 days a week
Serving Bradford

Since 1993

Menu at: bradfordpizzachef.com – 107 EAST MAIN ST, BRADFORD

5”x1”, 10/2021

and more!

>

BRADFORD

Wednesday, October 4, 7:30 pm. Open 
Mic night at 11 West Main St. Come to 
open mic night. Join us to participate or 
just listen. More info, 
11westmainbradfordnh@gmail.com

Saturday, October 14, 9:00 am - 5:00 
pm. “Fall Community Fest” at 5 Acres. 
Pony rides, Fern Family Band, pet adop-
tions, and more! More info, call Jess at 
603-938-2497.

Sunday, October 15, 12:00 pm. Relax 
on a Nature Retreat with Forest Bathing 
at The Rosewood Country Inn. More 
info, https://www.forestflow.com

Monday, October 16, 4:00 pm. 
Mystery Book Group for Kids! Book 
Discussion. This book group is for kids 
who enjoy reading mysteries; all kids 
are welcome! More info, http://www.
brownmemoriallibrary.org/programs-
passes--events.html

Wednesday October 18, 7:30 pm. 
Open Mic night at 11 West Main St. 
Come to open mic night. Join us to 
participate or just listen. More info, 
11westmainbradfordnh@gmail.com

Thursday, October 26, 4:00 pm. 
Meet the Maker Series at Soul Source.  
More info, https://www.facebook.com/
SS102EMain 

Tuesday, October 31, 5:00 -7:30 pm. 
Trick or Treating on Main Street. Candy 
donations for Main Street homes will 
be at the library and town offices. More 
info, https://www.facebook.com/brad-
fordparksandrec

SURROUNDING TOWNS

Monday, October 2, 7:00 pm. Alien 
Abduction in the White Mountains at 
the Center Meeting House of Newbury. 
centermeetinghousenewbury.org

Thursdays in October (5th-26th), 
1:00 - 3:00 pm at Twiggs Gallery. The 
4-week class is open to all levels of 
writers. Beginners are welcome. More 
info, www.twiggsgallery.org. 254 King 
St., Boscawen, NH or call 603-975-0015.

Friday, October 6-8th. 76th Annual 
Warner Fall Foliage Festival in Warner. 
More info, https://wfff.org

Friday, October 13, 10:00 am. Fall Fo-
liage Guided Hike on the Cook Property 
in New London. Free hike, but please 
register at: stewardship@ausbonsar-
gent.org or call 603-526-6555.

Saturday, October 14, 10:00 am. 
Beadstock at Mount Kearsarge Indian 
Museum in Warner. More info, https://
www.indianmuseum.org/calendar

Wednesday, October 18, 7:00 pm. 
Family Scrapbooking at The Telephone 
Museum in Warner. October is Fami-
ly History Month! More info, https://
www.nhtelephonemuseum.org/calen-
dar-of-events.html 

Tuesday, October 24, 1:00 pm. Rail 
Trail Group Bike Ride. Hiller and 
Hersey Conservation easements along 
the rail trail in Andover. Free to join, 
but registration is required by emailing: 
stewardship@ausbonsargent.org or by 
calling 603-526-6555.

Tuesday, October 31, 10:00 am. Bats! 
at LSPA’s Center for Lake Studies, New-
bury. https://www.lakesunapee.org

Monday, October 30, 7:00 pm. Case 
Closed on the 1873 Smuttynose Ax 
Murders at Center Meeting House of 
Newbury. centermeetinghousenewbury.org

 

CUSTOM FIREWOOD
SALES

Route 103 Bradford, NH

twigsforest@gmail.com
www.twigsforestservices.com

NOW DELIVERING
GREEN

&
SEASONED
FIREWOOD

CAMP-WOOD
TO-GO BUNDLES

ORDERS TAKEN
 NOW FOR

   DRY FIREWOOD
    Delivery Fall 2023

603-938-5992

1 column x 5.5" - 3.20.23
$44 (-10%, 12months = $475) 

Needed. Serious yard work to 
be done before winter. Some 
equipment available.Please call:   
(603) 938-5281  Bradford, NH

Classified ads are free to individuals offering 
employment or personal items for sale that are 
under $250. Text only. Businesses are not eligible. 
Deadline is the 20th of the month, email your ad to: 

bradfordbridge345@gmail.com

The Bradford Trail Map  
has been updated.

Find a copy at  
Brown Memorial Library.
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color bridge 4.25.23

enjoy
the
bridge
in

brad
ford
bridge
.org

READ THE
LATEST

BRIDGE IN 
COLOR

READ THE
LATEST

BRIDGE IN 
COLOR

The
Bradford
Bridge

☞ Perhaps you are interested in ADVERTISING in the 
Bridge? Check out our RATECARD at: bradfordbridge.org/
about/advertising rates. We charge by the column inch 
($8per).  Our deadline is the 20th of every month. Payment is 
required with your order; 10% discount for non-profits and 
annual subscribers. For more info email us at bradford-
bridge345@gmail.com. Questions? (we love a challenge). ♥

BRADFORD BRIDGE  

DEADLINE 
ALL AD AND ARTICLE COPY IS 

DUE BY THE 20TH OF THE 
MONTH BEFORE PUBLICATION 

Out & About: 

Many of you are enthusiastic about recording the beauty that surrounds us. Therefore, 
I’d like to invite photographers to share images to be included in this article. An  
accompanying caption would be nice. Please submit the images in .jpg or .jpeg format. 

Kathleen Bigford

Turtles, turtles, turtles!

We are excited to announce a “birth” at the Bradford Fire Department! (Above) Lots 
of little turtles emerged and made their way to the pond! And (below) George Beaton 
caught a mom and then one of four hatchlings heading for the brook three months later.

CANDY DONATIONS  
FOR MAIN STREET  

TRICK OR TREATERS  
CAN BE DROPPED  

AT BROWN MEMORIAL 
LIBRARY AND  

THE BRADFORD AREA 
COMMUNITY CENTER. 

www.evergreenheal ingarts.org

Upstairs at 11 West Main St, Bradford, NH 03221 
603-748-4330  |  leah@evergreenhealingarts.org

Chakra Flow with Liz
Oct 4 - Nov 15 from 6-7:15pm

Kids Yoga with Leah
Oct 4, 11, 18, 25 from 3:30-4:30pm

evergreenhealingarts.org


